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[Dr. McKinley, message, What Will You Carry Out When You Close Out this 
Year? ]  Thank you Teresa. It’s great to see you once again today and to 
be on this a…, last Sunday of the year of 2003 as we gather together. If 
your home is like mine a…, your trash bin is full, your recycling 
container is overflowing and a…, Christmas of 2003 has come and gone and 
there’s a lot to be discarded and be carried out and to be done away with 
all of the preparations and now all of the festivities and celebration of 
Christmas during this season. But as I’ve been involved over these a…, 
last few days trying to do all of the carry out from Christmas, that I’ve 
been reminded that just as much as there are many things that need to be 
discarded and need to be undone and to be left behind, that as I look at 
the year that is to come there are some things that maybe need to be kept 
and need to be carried with me. Things that I picked up along the way in 
the year 2003 and certainly would be of benefit to me in the year 2004 and 
just as I’ve experienced that, I believe that you also have learned some 
things and have seen some things and have experienced some things that 
need to be picked up and need to be used in the year that is to come and 
for that reason I wanna speak to you this morning on this subject, What 
Will You Carry Out When You Close Out This Year? What Will You Carry Out 
When You Close Out This Year? Now obviously some things need to be carried 
out and thrown away. But other things need to be carried out and need to 
be carried on in the days to come and the challenge of this message today 
is going to be one for us to pause and to examine things that we need to 
learn and adjustments that we need to make as we prepare to face yet 
another year. 
 
It happened in the life of Alfred Nobel in the mid 1800’s. He was born in 
Stockholm, Sweden on October 21st of 1833 and as a young man Alfred Nobel 
had an incredible interest in science and in engineering, but especially 
in chemistry. In the latter part of the 1800’s Alfred Nobel was able to 
actually patent a unique type of nitro-glycerin that he ultimately called 
dynamite and Alfred Nobel was the developer of this chemical compound that 
ultimately created explosives and it made him an incredibly wealthy man. 
But something very interesting and very curious happened in the life of 
Alfred Nobel. His older brother died several years after his invention and 
when he died, by mistake, in the obituary they wrote the obituary for 
Alfred rather than for his brother Ludwig and in the obituary this is what 
it said: 
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“Alfred Nobel, the inventor of dynamite died yesterday. He devised a way 
for more people to be killed in a war than ever before and he died a very 
rich man.” 
 
Upon reading those words about his life, Nobel began to look and to take 
stock as to what he had done and what he had accomplished and how he 
wanted to be remembered. And so significant was the impact of that moment 
on his life that Alfred Nobel just a year before his death in 1895, in 
signing his last will and testament, established a foundation that would 
carry his name. That foundation came into being 3 years after his death in 
1900 and it was known as The Nobel Foundation and The Nobel Foundation was 
ultimately established to award people a special award and a special 
acknowledgement for those who would do the most to benefit mankind. Of 
course today we know that as The Nobel Peace Prize. And isn’t it 
interesting that a man who at one point in his life was best know for his 
ability to engage warfare and to destroy people, ultimately gave all of 
his wealth and all of his earnings to establish a prize that is still 
given today, that is most associated with peace and humanity, 
humanitarianism than any other prize in human history. Why did it happen? 
Well, Alfred Nobel said this, he said of his life and he said of what 
happened: 
 
“Every man ought to have the chance to correct his epitaph midstream and 
write a new one.” 
 
He said, everyone should have the opportunity in life to pause and look at 
what they’ve done and what they’ve learned and where they’re going and to 
change the outcome, if necessary, and make the adjustments that are 
essential to make sure that life is what you want it to be. And I believe 
that every time that we come to this time of year, that final week between 
Christmas and New Years, it gives us the opportunity to reflect upon where 
we are and where we’ve been and what we’ve learned and what we need to 
take in the days to come. How sad it is to trudge blindly and routinely 
through the days of a calendar year and not to benefit from the life 
experiences, the wisdom and the insight that can be gained in the course 
of living the schedule of life and to fail to see it be engaged in a way 
that it would aid us in making adjustments to go where we need to go and 
do what we need to do. 
 
I love the challenge of Max Dupree who said: 
 
“In the end, the important thing to remember is that we cannot become what 
we need to be by remaining what we are.” 
 
We cannot become what we need to be by remaining what we are. There are 
times when we need to stop. There are times when we need to adjust. There 
are times when we need to throw away somethings and to carry on some other 
things that will help us to better and to be wiser in the days ahead. I 
know that for me personally, each year of my life, I want to go deeper, I 
want to grow wiser, I want to give fuller attention of my life and of my 
energies and of my efforts to the purpose and plan of God for my life. I 
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never want to come to a place in my life where I feel as though the most 
significant decisions spiritually are behind me. I never wanna come to a 
place in my life where I feel that my obedience to Christ and my desire 
and passion to fulfill His will is something that is seen in the rearview 
mirror, rather than being on the horizon of the future. Like the words of 
David Livingston, the famed missionary, I simply would say: 
 
“Today before you with all of my heart I want to go anywhere in my life 
with Christ as long as it is forward.” 
 
And I hope there are many other people in this building who would share 
that same desire and that same passion today. And so in order to help you 
and to help me, to determine what we need to carry out as we close out 
this year, I wanna take you to a specific portion of Scripture in the Old 
Testament found in the book of Joshua, chapter 4, Joshua chapter 4 where 
spiritually we see God’s nation, God’s people, the children of Israel 
determining that there are some things that they need to carry out as they 
close out a season of life. It’s a very fascinating thing because you will 
remember that Joshua was the successor to Moses who had been the leader of 
the nation of Israel. Moses had led God’s people to come out of the 
bondage of Egypt. He’d led them over across the wilderness and right to 
the edge of the place where they were to go in and to inhabit the promise 
land, the land of Canaan. But you will also recall that there were a group 
of spies who went in and a group of those spies brought back a bad report. 
They said, there’re giants in the land. They said, there’re fortified 
cities. They basically said, we don’t stand a chance and in a spirit of 
doubt and a spirit of unbelief, instead of going in to claim the land that 
God had promised, for 4 generations, 40 years, they wandered in the 
wilderness and even Moses did not get to go into the land of promise. But 
after the death of Moses, Joshua, his successor brought the people once 
again to the place, to the edge of the River Jordan where they would cross 
out of the wilderness and cross over into the land of Canaan. And yet a 
very unique and a very specific thing happened on the day that they 
journeyed across Jordan. I want you to read it with me beginning in Joshua 
chapter 4 in verse 1, it says: 
 
1And it came to pass, when all the people had completely crossed over the 
Jordan, that the LORD said to…spoke to Joshua, saying: 2“Take for yourselves 
twelve men from the people, one man from every tribe, 3and command them, 
saying, ‘Take for yourselves twelve stones from here, out of the midst of 
Jordan, from the place where the priests’ feet stood firm. You shall carry 
them over with you and leave them in the lodging place where you lodge 
tonight.’” 
 
And then drop all the way down to verse 20 in this same chapter: 
 
20And those twelve stones which they took out of the Jordan, Joshua set up 
in Gilgal. 21Then he spoke to the children of Israel, saying: “When your 
children ask their fathers in time to come, saying, ‘What are these 
stones?’ 22then you shall let your children know, saying, ‘Israel crossed 
over this Jordan on dry land’; 23for the LORD your God dried up the waters 
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of Jordan before you until you had crossed over, as the LORD your God did 
to the Red Sea, which He dried up before us until we had crossed over, 
24that all the peoples of the earth may know the hand of the Lord, that it 
is mighty, that you may fear the LORD your God forever.” 
 
Twelve stones of remembrance, 12 rocks taken out of the riverbed, as 
though it were, of Jordan and set up in a specific place to mark the 
moment that they crossed over and the moment that they came out and came 
through the River Jordan. Now I wanna just pause for a minute and be sure 
that I clarify a very significant spiritual truth that is being 
established here. You may notice that several times in the opening verses 
and even in these closing verse that I emphasized that little phrase, 
“crossed over” in fact beginning in Joshua chapter 3 and going all the way 
down to Joshua chapter 5, this phrase “crossed over” is repeated 21 times. 
It’s a very significant moment. You see, for 40 years the children of 
Israel have been traveling, journeying, being nomads out in the wilderness 
and whenever the Bible spoke of them moving around in the wilderness, 
crossing over the same ground again and again, there was a word that was 
used in the Hebrew and that word was the word “nasa” N-A-S-A “nasa” and 
“nasa” means to travel over. Now that is not where we get our word NASA, 
today, you do understand that, correct? NASA is an abbreviation for the 
Nation Aeronautics and Space Administration. But the Hebrew word “nasa” 
simply meant to travel over. But there’s a different word, a distinctive 
word that is being used here in Joshua 3, 4, and 5; and the word that is 
being used here is the word “habar” and the word “habar” means to travel 
in a direction that will change your destiny. You’re not just traveling 
over the same ground again, but you literally are changing the course and 
changing the direction and making the adjustment that will change where 
you go in the days to come. And what I wanna challenge you to do this 
morning is to have an “habar” experience in your life. Before you simply 
close the pages of 2003 and open the pages of 2004 on your calendar, in 
your date book, I wanna challenge you to not just “nasa” and cover the 
same territory you’ve been on before, but to have an “habar” in your 
heart, to have a moment in your life where you say God I wanna take the 
things that I’ve seen, the things that I’ve learned and I wanna build on 
them in the days to come, to become more of the man, more of the woman, 
more of the person that You want me to be. So that’s the challenge of this 
message. 
 
Now, do you remember how many stones they took out of the riverbed? 12 
stones and they did it because there were 12 tribes of Israel. Now I 
thought, therefore, about making this message have 12 points. [pause for 
slight congregation laughter] But I knew there wasn’t a single person who 
got up and came to church this morning sayin, boy I sure hope that 
preacher preaches a 12 point message today. [more laughter] In fact I knew 
that if the next thing I said at this point was that I’ve got 12 things 
that I wanna share with you, everybody was collectively going to do 
this…[looks at his watch] [more laughter] It’s okay, I’ve got a big 
digital clock right down here on the floor, you don’t need to worry about 
the time. I’m not gonna worry about it, so you don’t worry about it 
either, okay? [more laughter] But in reality I’m not gonna talk to you 
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about 12 things, I’m gonna give you, maybe, a half a dozen if we have time 
and maybe not even that many. 
 
But I wanna just share with you some things from this Old Testament 
picture that are some New Testament precepts and principles that I believe 
that are essential for us to learn and to take from last year into the 
year that is to come. So if you have your Bible I want you to keep your 
hand in one place here in Joshua, but on the other hand I want you to turn 
with me over to the book of James in the New Testament and while most of 
my preaching is typically right out of the text verse by verse, I’m going 
to use an assortment of verses this morning because this has been a little 
bit of a time of reflection and of thought, for me, about what are some 
things that I need to remember and what are some things that I need to 
carry out that I’ve learned and been underscored and have become growing 
impressions in my life and in my faith this year? 
 
And let me give you the first of those at this time. If there’s one thing 
that I’ve learned and one thing that I want to remember as I move out of 
2003 and as I move in to 2004, it is this principle; conflicts come and 
conflicts go, but character is a choice. CONFLICTS COME AND CONFLICTS GO, 
BUT CHARACTER IS A CHOICE! Now interestingly enough before they got to the 
4th chapter of the book of Joshua in the 1st chapter of the book, as God was 
commissioning Joshua He said to him over and over, Joshua I don’t want you 
to fear, I don’t want you to be afraid, as I was with Moses, I’m going to 
be with you. And one of the key verses in the book of Joshua is Joshua 
chapter 1 and verse 9 when He simply said to Joshua: 
 
I want you to be strong and to be of good courage for I’m be with you 
wherever you go. 
 
And just as God reaffirmed that in the life of Joshua, God would reaffirm 
to you and to me today, that as we go forward, as we take the ground of 
2004, there are going to be conflicts, there are going to be challenges, 
there are going to be points of resistance and the key thing that we need 
to focus upon and that we need to see is that while conflicts will come 
and conflicts will go it is character that is a choice. Whether I will 
choose to face the future with courage, with faith, with confidence in the 
Lord, in His Word, in His promises or whether I will let fear and anxiety 
and unbelief overwhelm me and ultimately take charge of my life. In the 
book of James chapter 1, in verse 2, James writing to a group of believers 
says this, and I’ve provided it on the screen in the New American Standard 
for all of us to see it together, it says: 
 
2Count it all joy, my brethren, when you encounter various trials, 3knowing 
the testing of your faith produces endurance. 4But let endurance have its 
perfect result, that you may be perfect and complete, lacking in nothing. 
 
James says, one of the greatest things that you can do as a believer is 
that when you face tests, when you face trials, when you face conflicts in 
your life, that you can simply look at them and say, Lord I can’t choose 
what’s going to happen to me, but I can choose how I’m going to respond to 
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it. And therefore with joy and with faith I will receive the conflicts and 
the challenges that come my way because it’s in the conflicts of life that 
God shapes the character of my life and of my faith. God is all about 
character development in His children. God is all together interested, not 
just in what you’re doing, but what you are becoming in the person of 
Jesus Christ, because God’s plan and promise is that He will perfect in 
you that which He has begun in you and God uses all of the things of life, 
from the minor irritations, to the major life adjustments, the conflicts 
that come to shape character and to shape the image of Christ in you and 
me. Once again Solomon, the wise man said it well in Proverbs 17:3: 
 
The refining pot is for silver and the furnace is for gold, But the LORD 
tests the hearts. 
 
And God is using the circumstances of your life and of my life to 
accomplish His purpose in us and while I can’t choose the events I can 
choose the response. And one of the lessons that I’m learning in life the 
further I go with Christ is that knowing Him more doesn’t reduce the 
conflicts, it just intensifies the need in my life to focus on character. 
And one of the things that I pray that you will carry out when you close 
out 2003 is that character matters in your life. 
 
There’s a 2nd thing that I want you carry out as you close out this year 
and that is not only that conflicts come and conflicts go but that 
character is a choice; there’s a 2nd thing and that is found in Ephesians 
chapter 4 in verse 32. So if you’ll turn back from the book of James to 
the book of Ephesians chapter 4. If there were a New Testament parallel to 
the book of Joshua it would be the book of Ephesians. The book of Joshua 
is about walking with God and warring in His name and the book of 
Ephesians is about our walk in Christ and spiritual warfare that we face 
in the world in which we live. So there’s a great parallel between the Old 
Testament book of Joshua and the New Testament book of Ephesians. But in 
the heart of the book of Ephesians there’s a verse that I go to again and 
again in my life and in my faith that reminds me of what God desires of me 
as one of His children in my walk and in the war that I’m engaged in and 
it’s found in Ephesians chapter 4 and verse 32. Ephesians chapter 4 and 
verse 32, actually let’s begin reading in verse 30: 
 
30And do not grieve the Holy Spirit, by whom you were sealed for the day of 
redemption. 31Let all bitterness, wrath, anger, clamor and evil speaking be 
put away from you, with all malice. 
 
And here comes the word, verse 32: 
 
And be kind to one another, tenderhearted, forgiving one another, even as 
God in Christ has forgiven you. 
 
What is the 2nd thing that I want you to carry out as you close out 2003? 
Listen to me this morning, KINDNESS NEVER GOES OUT OF STYLE. Styles and 
trends, that will be the whole discussion of the next week in the media, 
what’s in, what’s out. Well, let me tell you the one thing that the Bible 
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is very clear never goes out of style, it’s kindness. And if there’s 
anything that we need to focus on more and more as we see the day of 
Christ approaching, as we await the final day of redemption it is that God 
would guard our hearts from callousness and bitterness and that He would 
fill us with the spirit of kindness. The spirit of kindness is the very 
spirit of Jesus. For the word kindness in the New Testament is the 
equivalent of the word mercy that we find over and over in the Old 
Testament. And I am like Christ when I am filled with the spirit of mercy 
and of grace toward others and if there’s something that is needed in my 
life and in your life as we journey into the year to come it is an 
intentional focused, prioritized effort in life to be a person who 
exhibits kindness to others. Now for some of us to do that, the parallel 
has to be true. For us to extend kindness we have to deal with the issue 
of forgiveness and if there is one thing that will kept you…keep you 
living in the year past and keep you from being free to live in the year 
to come it is when there is an unresolved conflict and a lack of 
forgiveness in your heart toward somebody who has offended you, someone 
who has crossed you, someone who has injured you. When you can make it 
right, make it right, when you can’t you have to give it to God and 
release it in your own heart, but kindness never goes out of style. 
 
There’s a 3rd thing that I would have you to see this morning as we cross 
over into the new year, not only that conflicts come and conflicts go but 
that character is a choice and secondly that kindness never goes out of 
style but number 3, we find this in a list of things, in fact in a list of 
12 specific commandments in 1st Thessalonians chapter 5, so if you’re in 
the book of Ephesians, just go back again to the right toward Revelation 
and there you will find the book of 1st Thessalonians. There are 5 books 
that all begin with “T” that come together in the New Testament, 1st and 2nd 
Thessalonians, 1st and 2nd Timothy and Titus, the 5 “T” books. But 1st 
Thessalonians chapter 5 and in a list of 12 things that we are to do in 
our walk with Christ, right in the heart of that list, 1st Thessalonians 
chapter 5 in verse 18 says this: 
 
In everything give… 
 
I missed the point cause you didn’t say anything. [pause for slight 
congregation laughter] You see you thought this was all one way. It’s not, 
its two way. I’m counting on you to think while I speak and then when I 
don’t it’s your turn. Okay? So let’s try right now. 
 
In everything give…[thanks]… 
 
Excellent! 
 
…for this is the…[will]…of God in Christ Jesus concerning you. 
 
Pastor, pastor, would you help me, it’s a new year and I just need to know 
what is the will of God? Would you give me a recommendation on a book to 
read about the will of God? Can you help me to have some insight as to how 
to know the will of God in my life? A very legitimate question. Christians 
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go through that faze all the time; I need to know, understand and do the 
will of God. But so many times we’re looking for the will of God to be 
something mystical and mysterious, something to be unfolded out there on 
the horizon of the future. But let me just say to you that this is one of 
those key, clear passages of Scripture where God specifically says, here’s 
my will. And what is the will of God? What is the will of God for you? 
What is the will of God for me as we enter a new year? Can we say it 
together? In everything give thanks! What’s the principle? EVERYTHING GOES 
BETTER WITH GRATITUDE. Everything goes better with gratitude in my life 
and in your life when we focus on gratitude it’s amazing what it does to 
improve the quality of life. I am absolutely convinced that the greatest 
culprit in tainting and poisoning and souring our lives is the fact that 
so many of us have failed to focus on the importance by faith of 
expressing gratitude to God and faithfully expressing gratitude to others. 
If I were to ask you today to take and to make a list of the things that 
are most injurious and destructive in a marriage, in a family I’m 
convinced that possibly the number one thing that would go on the list 
when it comes to marriage is that most of us would quickly write down 
infidelity, unfaithfulness and without question one of the most 
irresponsible, one of the most wicked, one of the most devastating things 
that anyone can ever do is to betray and deceive their mate by being 
unfaithful to them. But can I tell you that one of the second or third 
things that would need to go on the list of damaging things to a marriage 
and to a family is ingratitude. Because when I fail, when you fail to look 
at your mate as a gift from God and to honor them and to esteem them 
highly, to value them and to appreciate them as a part of God’s provision 
and blessing and grace in your life, then it’s not long until all of life 
is about the blame game of what my life could be if I didn’t have to deal 
with them. And so many marriages and so many families are being destroyed 
because of a spirit of ingratitude. And what happens in the family, the 
human family happens in the church family as well. You wanna know why so 
many churches are dead and dying? Why so many Christians are living 
without victory and joy in their life? It’s because they’ve gotten beyond 
the message of the gratitude of the heart for the grace of God in shown in 
the cross of Jesus Christ and if there’s one thing we can’t ever afford to 
get over, it is the message and the ministry of the cross of the Lord 
Jesus Christ to our hearts. You don’t just start with the cross and then 
waltz out into all kinds of other spiritual malaise; it’s all about the 
cross of Jesus. It’s all about what He did for us and being a Christian 
and being a believer is living with a daily awareness and a daily sense of 
being overwhelmed by the grace and the gratitude of the heart toward our 
Lord and Savior Jesus Christ. And a growing sign of maturity is when your 
life is marked by gratitude. After the 3 incredible Christmas Eve services 
that we had here with 16, 17, 18 thousand people, whatever there were in 
those 3 services we went home and sort of engaged in our little family 
tradition on Christmas Eve, we a…, typically do not have a big meal, but 
just an assortment of all kinds of snacks and hors d'oeuvres, it’s just a 
time where everybody has their favorite snack food and puts it all 
together and we kind of move around and walk around and eat and talk and 
laugh and then invariably we kinda settle down in the evening and 
sometimes we watch one of our favorite classic movies a…, many times for 
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us it’s been Holiday Inn, I love that movie with all the music and of 
course that’s the movie where Bing Cro…Crosby for the first time sang a…, 
White Christmas, it’s a…just a great old movie. But this past year instead 
we sat down and watched old family videos of Christmas’ past and as we sat 
there in a circle that night, all a…, sort of piled on to the sofas and 
chairs and the floor, we were laughing at watching our children in their 
younger years as they would respond to Christmas morning. Now my daughter 
Lizzie, the 8th grader today, when she was a little girl she was always the 
quiet sort of cautious one. She would walk out of her room on Christmas 
morning and walk around and she would just inspect and look at things and 
if you handed her a gift she’d take it and she’d sort of start pulling at 
it and she’d reach her hand under the paper and carefully try not to tear 
it up and she was just this little cautious thing. But Joseph, my son, the 
older of the two, has always been filled and overflowing with energy and 
excitement and he would come tearing out of his room on Christmas morning 
and as soon as he could get a gift he’d rip it and tear it, but he’d 
always say the same thing. He’d look at it and he’d say, “It’s just what 
I’ve always wanted.” [pause for congregation laughter] And then the next 
thing he did is that he’d throw it on the ground and say, can I open 
another one? [more laughter] And then he’d tear it open and he’d say, 
“It’s just what I’ve always wanted.” And then he’d throw it on the ground 
and he’d say, “Can I open another one?” And we laughed and laughed and 
laughed at how many times he would rip it open, say it’s just what I 
always wanted and then throw it down and say, “Can I open another one?” 
And yet I thought what is so cute and funny in a 5 year old as he was in 
this video, he’s 17 now, is not very cute and very pretty in the lives of 
people who are mature and yet over and over in life people go through the 
process of saying it’s just what I wanted, it’s just what I wanted only to 
discard it and throw it away and say, what’s next? You see everything in 
life goes better with gratitude. 
 
There a 4th thing that I want you to see this morning and that is this, 
always, ALWAYS MAGNIFY THE CONSEQUENCES OF SIN. If 2003 has reminded me of 
anything once again, it’s the horrendous impact of sin when it comes it’s 
full cycle. We’ve seen it in the lives of prominent people, stars and 
superstars, sports figures and prominent successful business people. Just 
ask Coby Bryant, I don’t know what the outcome’s gonna be for Coby, but I 
can tell you what the outcome has already been. A young man who is one of 
the most admired athletes in American has a cloud of shame and of scorn on 
his head, who by his own admission engaged in a adulterous relationship, 
who thought it would be hidden, who thought it would be because he had the 
ability to have a private jet fly him from a luxury suite in New York to a 
posh place in Colorado and back home in a day to California, is living a 
nightmare because here is the reality ladies and gentlemen, it doesn’t 
matter who you are, it doesn’t matter how much you make, it doesn’t matter 
how much you know or how many people know you, you cannot sin and win! And 
if you don’t here me say anything else this morning, don’t be so foolish 
as to think that you can hide from God. Realize that if there’s a lesson 
that has been repeated over and over in the year past and the year before 
that and will be repeated, no doubt, again this year, it is the lesson 
that you cannot sin and win. Proverbs 28, verse 13 says: 
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He who covers his sins will not prosper, But he who confesses and forsakes 
them will find mercy. 
 
Satan always says, it’s just a little private thing, it’s just a little 
hidden indulgence. Nobody will ever know. Nobody will ever find out. You 
deserve a break today. You need to get all you can. You need to stop and 
enjoy life. You’re overloaded, you’re overwhelmed, just a little 
indulgence magnify the consequences of sin. You can’t sin and win! 
 
Number 5, LIFE HURTS, BUT FAITH HEALS. For me the year 2003 began with a 
heartbreak. 18 years ago I married a young couple in West Palm Beach, 
Florida, who became two of my dearest friends in life. So significant was 
this friendship that at one point while I was a pastor in Florida, a young 
man who had been a very promising young CPA and was in a leading position 
in a firm there in a Palm Beach office, left that office and became my 
executive pastor, joining me in ministry in Florida and we shared a number 
of years together. We walked through so many life experiences together. 
But the same couple I married at the same altar I’d married them 18 years 
earlier I had to go and to stand behind the casket as this young man was 
burying his wife who left behind a 6 year old little girl and a whole 
bunch of friends and I was reminded at the very beginning of this year and 
so many other times through it how much life can hurt. But as I stood 
there that day I was so thankful for a faith, a faith in a Savior who is 
risen and who is alive, a faith in a Savior who gives me hope beyond the 
grave and for the faith and the faith that I saw expressed in a community 
of faith, a community of believers who gathered and ministered there and 
then I’ve seen it again and again in this community of believers this year 
as people have come together and shared together the love and the warmth 
and the care of community who love and who bear one another’s burdens but 
who also share the common hope that we have in Jesus Christ. And I’ve been 
reminded again this past year and I want to remember, as I go into this 
New Year, the message of 1 John chapter 5 in verse 4: 
 
For whatever is born of God overcomes the world. And this is the victory 
that has overcome the world–our faith. 
 
The songwriter said it this way: 
 
       Faith is the victory! 
       Faith is the victory! 
       O, glorious victory, 
       That overcomes the world. 
 
And if there’s anything that I need as I face a new year and as I close 
out an old year it is to be resolved again that what matters the most in 
my life is my faith. It’s been said that the key phrase of 2003 that will 
imprint more people and be repeated and stay with us longer is the phrase, 
Shock and awe! We will all remember the day that shock and awe became a 
reality. But just as it did in a military conflict and in a military 
strategy with Iraq, shock and awe becomes a reality in our lives. There’s 
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that day when we get the shock and awe of a diagnosis or a medical report 
and illness or a death. The shock and awe of a rejection or a 
misrepresentation or a failure. There’s the shock and awe of a release, of 
an unemployment, of a reorganization and there will be days of shock and 
awe in 2004 and I pray that what you will already have with you is a faith 
that overcomes the world. 
 
Well, you’ve done pretty well, you’ve given me the ability to share 5 with 
you. Can I go for 6? You’re kind. Finally this morning if there’s 
something that I wanna carry out as I close out the year that is past it 
is that GOD HONORS THOSE WHO HONOR HIM. God honors those who honor Him. I 
have to tell you that this is a reflection that’s come again and again 
into my heart just by being a part of the Prestonwood experience this 
year. This year living faith became a visible reality and something that 
we had prayed about and sacrificed for and yearned for came on line in the 
fall of this year and we’ve seen new facilities that have opened the doors 
to hundreds and thousands of new people to have a gateway to the gospel of 
Christ in this community. I was speaking and reflecting with our pastor on 
Christmas evening about the fact that over a hundred thousand people came 
through Prestonwood church during the Christmas season this year and it’s 
incredible and staggering to see what God has done in the life of this 
ministry because people, the people known as Prestonwood have sought to do 
what the Bible tells us in Proverbs chapter 4: 
 
Honor the Lord with your possessions and with the first fruits of your 
earnings and see if your vats will not be filled with plenty and your 
barns will be overflowing. 
 
A people of faith and of commitment who have shared a passion to reach the 
world for Christ have done more abroad, have done more at home, have done 
more together than any other year in our life together and I thank God for 
His blessing and His honor seen in this ministry because we’ve sought to 
honor Him. But I’ve not only seen it at Prestonwood, I’ve seen it in our 
nation. I’ve seen it in the life of our president. I have been so proud of 
our president over the last quarter of this year. I’m so thankful for his 
courage and his commitment, but never have I been prouder of him than I 
was on November the 5th at 1:40 in the afternoon when he made good on a 
campaign promise. He said to the congress, he said, if you will get me a 
bill that bans partial birth abortion I will sign into legislation the 
first step back from abortion on demand in 30 years in America. And it 
happened in an 11 minute window of time. [pause for applause] Now given 
the slaughter of children over these years and the ongoing issue of 
abortion in America it was a very small step. But isn’t it interesting 
that within 45 days of signing that bill a Medicare reform was passed, he 
did a stealth visit to our troops in Iraq, the economy and the stock 
market has gone through the roof in ways we haven’t seen and Saddam 
Hussein was captured. That’s incredible! [pause for applause] Now I don’t 
wanna be, I don’t wanna be overly mystical about that and I want you to 
know that there are many things that are limited and weak in the life of 
this president. He would be the first to say that and I want you to know 
that we’re not altogether right as a nation. But I do believe there’s a 
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biblical principle: 
 
Righteousness exalts a nation, but sin is a reproach to any people. 
 
And when publicly a leader does something to step back from the cesspool 
and the commitment of sin in the nation I believe God honors that man and 
I guarantee you there are many who are challenging him who are frustrated 
by the number of accomplishments that have taken place in the last 45 
days. I just simply believe it’s the principle of honor and God honors 
those who honor Him. And then I think possibly the sweetest moment of 
honor that I’ve seen this year took place with, Private 1st Class James 
Keel. Many of you will remember that James Keel was a soldier whose life 
was extinguished in the battle of Iraq at the same time when Jessica Lynch 
became an American hero. James Keel was from this area of the country and 
local news reports and national news reports played over and over the tape 
of what happened in his life, when in the desert James Keel having made a 
profession of faith to Jesus Christ gathered with a group of soldiers and 
they dug a pit in the sand, put plastic in it and used bottled water and 
there broadcast around the world was the baptism of James Keel a follower 
of Jesus Christ. The tragedy was that his life ended as a 20 something 
year old soldier, but the glory is that the one thing that he will be most 
remembered for is that he honored God with the testimony of his faith in 
Jesus Christ. And I thank God for a man who honored God in this way 
because I believe that, that is the one thing that God desires above and 
beyond all else, not just in death, but in life. Listen to this closing 
passage of Scripture, John chapter 5 in verse 22: 
 
22“For the Father judges no one, but has committed all judgment to the Son, 
23that all should honor the Son just as they honor the Father. He who does 
not honor the Son does not honor the Father who sent Him. 24Most assuredly, 
I say to you, he who hears My word and believes in Him who sent Me has 
everlasting life, and shall not come into judgment, but has passed from 
death unto life.” 
 
What is the greatest secret that you can learn in life? It is to honor 
God’s Son Jesus Christ and as we close out the year 2003 and carry over 
into 2004, the most defining thing that could happen in the life of any 
man, woman, boy or girl in this building today is that you would honor the 
Son Jesus Christ by confessing Him as your Savior and Lord. The Bible says 
to believe on Him is to have everlasting life. It’s not to fear death. 
It’s not to fear conflict. It’s to live with the greatest sense of purpose 
and power in life and today if you have never confessed Jesus Christ I 
wanna challenge you to do something on this last Sunday of the year, honor 
the Son Jesus Christ. For others of you who have honored Him in faith and 
believed on His name, I wanna challenge you to do what James Keel did when 
he honored Christ by following Him in believer’s baptism. You saw 5 do 
that this morning and even again a young soldier who did that today. And I 
wanna challenge you if you’ve never done it to come forward and present 
yourself as a candidate of baptism and say I want to honor the Lord Jesus 
Christ by following Him in baptism. 
 


